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Metamorphosis - December 2008 / January 2009   BELLINGHAM FRIENDS MEETING   
www.geocities.com/bellinghamfriendsmeeting/         701 Ellis Street  
New P.O. Address:  P.O. Box 30144          Bellingh am, WA 98225  

Bellingham 98228 - 2144                          360 -752 -9223 (leave message )  
      

Sunday Worship:  10:00 -11:00 a.m.                                 First Day School:  10:00 -11:00 a.m.                 

 

Query #17 in the little Red Book:  Listen patiently and seek the truth, which other peopleôs 

opinions may contain for you.  Avoid hurtful criticism and provocative language.   Do not 

allow the strength of your convictions to betray you into making statements or allegations 

that are unfair or untru e.  Think it possible that you may be mistaken.  

Come join us for our first installment of a new version of Singing Sunday, January 18 th  

@ 9:30 am.  This Sunday, Daniel will ñwowò us with his gee-tar!  If you have the book, Rise up  

Singing , please bring it  to Meeting.  

Friendly Readersô Book Club - Just a reminder that we'll be meeting for book group on 

Tuesday, January 20 th, at Joan Oftenessô to discuss The Color of Water . It's a great book, and 

weôll be gathering at 7 pm. 

Spirit Group  -  The next spirit grou p will be rescheduled for Tuesday, January 27 th , which 

works best for most people. We can meet at Susan Richardsonôs home. If you haven't been 

there before, you'll need directions, so call 733 -5477 (map quest can't find it).  

 

F. Y. I.   The contact informat ion for Lopez Friends is lopezfriends@gmail.com  

 

It is free to the first person requesting it:   I have (from my friend Kirsten in Vancouver) a 

small pink samsonite - type suitcase suitable for a weekend or overn ight getaway, in brand -new 

condition.   Kirsten is hoping that someone in our meeting (a teenager, perhaps) might be able 

to use it.   It is free to the first person requesting it.   Don Goldstein, 671 -1395, 

dnx57@yahoo.com  

 

 

 

 

Membersô Concern ï MINUTE ON IM MIGRATION  

Recent enforcement actions in the state of Washington and across the nation by the U.S. 

Immigration and Customs Enforcement (ICE) have resulted in the arrest and pending 

deportation of hundreds of people.  Many of these people have committed no c rime other than 

that of coming without documentation to the United States in order to find work and provide for 

their families.  Those arrested now face losing all that they have earned through years of toil, 

and their families are being ripped apart.  

 

Man y of those recently arrested have been working here for years and have school age children 

who were born here and are citizens of the United States of America.  In many cases these 

children have been asked to make a decision whether to be deported to a for eign country with 

their parents or remain in the United States in foster care.  These citizens of the United States 

must now choose between relinquishing their birthrights in order to remain with their parents, or 

remaining in their home country and being separated from their parents for the foreseeable 

future.  

 

As Quakers, we declare that such treatment of our fellow human beings is inhumane, and the 

policies that have dictated this course of action, are abhorrent and unconscionable to us.  

 
 

 
 

http://www.geocities.com/bellinghamfriendsmeeting/
mailto:lopezfriends@gmail.com
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The Plannin g Committee for the Spring 2009 session of Pacific Northwest Quarterly Meeting, 

now a joint committee of Bellingham and Lopez Island Friends, met on January 10, 2009.  We 

reviewed progress since our last meeting, the list of tasks needing to be undertaken in 

preparation for the QM session on April 24 -26, and the various components of the registration 

packet needing to be updated and finalized for distribution in mid -February.  

 

The following tasks are still in need of volunteers to take them on.  If you woul d like to 

volunteer or need more information about what's involved, please contact QMPC Clerk Don 

Goldstein, 671 -1395 or dnx57@yahoo.com.  

 

-- Coordinate cleanup of supper area on Friday evening  

-- Coordinate arrangements, including possible snacks, for campf ire song circle Friday evening  

-- Coordinate announcements during meals  

-- Saturday evening coordination/support for Tom Rawson, who is MC for Community Night  

-- Volunteer coordinator during weekend  

-- Coordinate Friendly White Elephant exchange (this should probably be at least 2 people)  

-- Coordinate/organize final cleanup, overall or in a particular area of Lazy  

 
A statement from the new Lopez Oversight Committee about availability of minutes 

from Lopez Island Worship Group, including one item extracted f rom those minutes:  

Since the Lopez Island Worship Group (LIWG) is now under the care of Bellingham 

Friends Meeting, we hope that Bellingham Friends will want to get to know more about these 

Friends and their group.  A copy of the LIWG Minutes from their Me eting for Worship for 

Business this month is available for your perusal on the Friends literature table.  Here is one 

item extracted from those minutes:  

Treasurerôs Report -  Polly [Ham] reported on contributions and expenditures since 

2002 to help us start  getting a handle on income and expenses. The eventual goal is to have a 

budget for our worship group. Among expenses over the six years were The Islandsô Weekly, 

our post office box cost, child care, issue ads in local papers, songbooks, PNQM assessments 

and contributions to AFSC, the Wefferlings, LCLT and the LIFRC (for Thanksgiving and 

Christmas). More detail is forthcoming. Our current balance is $339.50.  

"Judy [Mayer] suggested it would be good to think about what we want to do and 

organizations we mi ght want to support as a group and that we might want to have a finance 

committee. It might be helpful as well to talk with the Bellingham Meeting about how they 

handle financial concerns as we get our own finances organized in a new way. We are each 

asked  to think about whether we are interested in being part of our groupôs finance committee." 

 

From BFM Members of Lopez Oversight Committee: Susan Richardson, Don Goldstein, Janine 

Bruton, & Doris Ferm  

 
 

A member concern item announcing the annual meeting o f the Friends World 

Committee for Consultation, Section of the Americas, in Canby, OR during March:  

 

Friends World Committee for Consultation is an organization that facilitates 

communication and cooperation among all the branches and traditions of Friends , worldwide. 

The FWCC Section of the Americas, which includes nearly all of the yearly meetings in North, 

Central, and South America, will be holding its annual meeting this year in Canby, Oregon (near 

Portland), March 19 -22. It is open to all Friends, not  just appointed delegates from yearly 

meetings, and can be a wonderful place to meet Friends both from many places and many 

traditions. For information on the program and how to register to attend, go to the web page 

http://fwccamericas.org/events/annual_m eeting.shtml .  A copy of the registration 

materials will also be available on the literature table at meeting.          Don Goldstein  
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Date    Care/Mtg.     Greeter   Snack     Key  Hospitality       2 nd  Hour  

January 18 *      Daniel      Janine  Jeanine     Doris      Worship Sharing  

January 25      Susan       Doris  Potluck     Don      Jeff  PNW Qtly. Meeting    
Potluck  

February 1      Doris      Tom H.   Potluck  Annelise    Annelise  Potluck  

February 8      Mimi     Annelise    Seres     Alice        M 4 W 4 B  

*  Januar y 18 th  is Singing Sunday beginning at a new time of 9:30 am.  
 

Eco - Suggestion  of the month:   Scrub pollutants from indoor air with plants ï spider plants, 

palms, rubber plants, Boston ferns are especially effective.   

 

Speak Truth to Power:  Bills to strengt hen federal infrastructure addressing environmental 

justice -  S2549 and HR 5132   to ensure that there will not be dumping grounds for another 

community's garbage just because of lower economic status.   These bills were introduced in 

2008 but not acted on yet.   Please write your congressperson +/or senators.  

 

 
Bellingham Friends Meeting for Worship for Business, Jan. 11, 2009 Draft Minutes  

 
Clerking: Janine Bruton. Recording: Virginia Herrick. Others attending: Lorina Hall, Betty 

McMahon, Annelise Pysanky, Judy Hopkinson, Don Goldstein, Seres and Ash Kyrie Woolson, 

Doris Ferm, Adrienne Row, Iris Graville, Jerry Graville, Alice/Turtle Robb, Tom Hall, John Hatten, 

Sheri Kneeskern, and Sharon Trent.  

 

Meeting for Worship for Business began  with a period of sile nt worship, out of which a 

Friend shared a vision of working together with Lopez Island Worship Group, expanding our 

sense of family to include this gathering of Friends.  
 

The agenda was approved , and November 2008 minutes approved with one change : 

Sheri K neeskern's name was misspelled in the P&SC report. Because we were unable to meet in 

December, due to heavy snowfall, this month's M4W4B was very full!  
 

Nominating Committee Report (Lorina Hall, cmte. Clerk):  The work of the committee 

continues and we are joyful to report how easily it goes, as there are so many Friends eager to 

take part in the life of the Meeting by serving our community. Thank you, Friends. To those we 

have not heard from, please let us know of any leading you may have. As the recording clerk 

position is still open, Nominating Committee members (new and old) have agreed to fulfill this 

position until the new slate begins in May. (Recording clerk's note: our anticipated schedule is 

that Mimi will record next month, then Dorrie in March, an d Lorina in April.)  

 Also, Don Goldstein's transfer of membership to Bellingham Friends Meeting had 

seasoned for two  months because of the snow, and was approved with much rejoicing. 

Nominating Committee plans a celebration Jan 31. Please be sure to attend  and let Don know 

how happy we are that he's joined the Meeting, on paper as well as in spirit. Thank you, Don!  

 

 

 

 
Follow -up from ñvisionsò last month: The children had 

asked for an outdoor space where they can play. Adrienne 

reported that adults and chi ldren have allocated a space (the 

paved area behind the building and the bridge over the creek 

ï but not the banks of the creek!) where children may play 

outside when accompanied by two teachers or other adults.  
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Committee and Rep. Reports:  

 

FCNL Rep: (Tom Hall):  This report was held over from December. FCNL draws several crucial 

issues to our attention:  

1. Cluster bombs. More than 120 nations have signed a treaty to ban these civilian 

killers. Obama during this Congress indicated he would vote for a ba n. The Bush -

Cheney administration has refused to sign, or even to attend international meetings 

on the topic. Write legislators and Obama's transition team to push for U.S. 

participation in the treaty.  

2. Please ask Obama transition team and your Congressp ersons to vote for the 

Indian Health Improvement Act.  

3. Ask local congresspersons to support Obama's idea of negotiations with Iran.  

4. Ditto the Comprehensive Test Ban Treaty, banning nuclear tests.  

5. Consider sending a group of Friends (P&SC?) with lik e-minded representatives 

from other local congregations to a face - to - face meeting with Rep. Rick Larsen.  

In addition to this written report, Tom urged Friends to:  

1. Speak out to Representatives and Senators to encourage U.S. Immigration officials 

to use e ducation, not raids, to work with illegal and legal immigrants alike and to 

observe human rights and civil rights of everyone they contact.   

2. Make affordable health care for all children in the United States a top priority in 

the upcoming budget process . 

3. Remind Congresspersons that the Strategic Arms Reduction Treaty (START) with 

Russia will expire in December 2009, and should be renewed and expanded.  

PNQM Rep.: (Don Goldstein) : Bellingham Friends Meeting is in charge of planning the 

Spring session of  Quarterly Meeting, April 24 -26, at the Lazy F Ranch outside of 

Ellensburg. The process is well under way. Lopez Island Worship Group is working with us 

as co -hosts. Many tasks have been assigned, and many more are up for grabs. Don 

intends that a list be published elsewhere in this issue of Metamorphosis. Theme: Clearing 

the Clutter and Caring for What Matters: Making Room for the Spirit. One of the fun things 

to look forward to at this year's QM is a White Elephant Exchange on Saturday afternoon!  

 Friend s shared some of their experiences attending Quarterly Meeting, particularly 

emphasizing the breathtaking natural surroundings and the wonderful sense of friendship 

for kids and adults with Friends from other parts of our Quarter. Although you don't get 

this immediately, if you go regularly, there's a wonderful sense of ñhomecomingò in seeing 

familiar faces that you haven't seen for a while, and the children's program is terrific. The 

cost for the weekend, including room and board, is modest, but if it is t oo expensive, the 

Quarter has a ñpay as you canò policy: pay only what you can afford, no questions asked. 

Children's Program: (Adrienne Row, administrator, reporting):  

 1. Children's Program committee is investigating a new system for joining the adults i n 

worship. The toddlers will continue to come in a few minutes before the end of worship. 

The elementary -age kids will come as they can to join worship. We are striving to include 

worship sharing in the older kids' hour together, and sometimes we need the last few 

minutes of the hour to finish our own work. Whenever we finish early, we will join the 

adults, but it may not be with the younger children.  

2.  We will be holding a celebration for incoming/outgoing caregivers/volunteers in Feb.  
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3.  The committee i s working on developing a preschool program for three - , four - , and five -

year -olds that will parallel whatever program the older kids are doing. The volunteers who 

read stories to the little ones may ñmorphò into volunteers for this program. 

4.  The committe e also hopes to have a second hour that will be a training session with the 

current caregivers to familiarize new volunteers with the way children's program works.  

5.  The committee is seeking support from the Meeting on the War Toy into Peace Art 

project. There will be a display in Vancouver, B.C. of children's art made from war toys. 

Adrienne is seeking volunteers from the Meeting to get together and plan how our children 

could participate in this international event. We could collect war toys from the com munity 

and then either our kids, or a gathering of children that included the wider community, 

could create art from them. Janine Bruton expressed interest in being involved.  

 The Meeting approved the formation of an ad hoc task force to help plan 

for the War Toy into Peace Art project. Anyone interested should contact Adrienne.  

Facility Liaison: (John Hatten):  A problem has arisen with the art studio that rents 

space in this building. They leave brochures and registration materials out in their little 

wai ting room area, and our children have been writing and drawing on them. This is 

happening during ñin-betweenò times when children are not in children's program or 

second hour care, and are under their parents' supervision. After discussion, Friends 

agreed to a temporary four - part response:  

a. Children will stay out of the art studio's waiting area temporarily.  

b. Friends will collectively keep an eye on the waiting area and redirect children out of the 

area. The door between the Commons and the waiting area  should be kept open at all 

times, so we can see in there during our social time.  

c. A substitute drawing area in our space in the library or Commons room will be set up for 

in -between times when the children are under their parents' supervision.  

d. Childr en's Program Committee will take this issue under consideration, and Adrienne 

also will bring this issue to the children's own Meeting for Business, so they can make 

suggestions.  

Ministry and Counsel: (Doris Ferm, member, reporting) : The Advice for January will 

be second half of #17 from the British Advice and Queries: Listen patiently and seek the 

truth which other peopleôs opinions may contain for you.  Avoid hurtful criticism and 

provocative language.   Do not allow the strength of your convictions to bet ray you into 

making statements or allegations that are unfair or untrue.  Think it possible that you may 

be mistaken.  

Items carried forward from December:  

1.  We will be honoring our three recent high school graduates (Lily, Galen and Canaan) with 

a graduatio n gift of Speak Truth to Power , by Kerry Kennedy Cuomo Crown.  

2.  Membership: Janine Hart -Horner has requested membership. A clearness committee will 

be set up for her. In her letter, she noted that she has attended Bellingham Friends 

Meeting for six years and  been an active member of Peace and Social Concerns. Feeling a 

part of our community in spirit, she is taking this step to formalize her sense of being 

part of this family of Friends.  

3.  Photography & worship clearness committee requests additional 2 nd  hour a nd a traveling 

minute. The second hour will be worship sharing with photography by Ash and Seres. 

February 18 was established as this second hour.  Ash and Seres have applied for a 

grant from the Alexia Foundation, and are moving forward with their project.  Ash and 
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Seres shared more about their vision,  which is to promote peace and cultural awareness by 

creating an art show and perhaps eventually a book that shows Quaker worship as a Way to Peace. The 

second hour will include photography and sound recording.  However, Friends will have an 

opportunity to see and review everything before it would be made public in any way. 

Friends also will be given the choice of writing their answers to the query. Friends 

approved the creation of such a traveling minute by the clearness committee, to be 

signed by Janine Bruton or Daniel Kirkpatrick, in their capacity as co -clerks.  

   a.) Ash reported his intention to bring to Meeting next month a proposal asking the 

Meeting to support making Bellingham into a GI Sanctuary City. Materials outlining the 

proposal will be emailed to everyone on the Meeting's email list so Friends have a chance 

to review them before Feb. M4W4B.  

4.  Doris brought a question from peace and social concerns, whether a committee could co -

sponsor an event witho ut going through M4B. Ministry and Counsel is reaffirming our 

longstanding practice that if any committee is taking a stand in the community on behalf 

of Bellingham Friends, it should first be cleared through the business meeting as a whole.  

5.  We discussed h ow to increase participation in singing before worship, and whether it 

might work better as a second hour or before meeting every Sunday.   It was suggested 

that we try to put more energy into the format we now use by beginning singing the third 

Sunday at 9:30 am and having someone sign up to lead this singing. We will try this for 

several months.  

6.  Our next meeting is Feb. 3, at 1 -3 p.m. at Explorations. Janine will be away during M4B 

Feb 8, and Susan will cover in her absence.  

7.  For the budget we will ask for  $300 for books, graduation gifts, outreach and training and 

special events.  

8.  Care of Meeting and second hour schedule:  

  

Jan 18: 9:30 singing led by Daniel (Daniel); Worship sharing on State of the Meeting led by 

Janine.  

Jan 25: (Susan) no second hour; hos t continuing committee (potluck)  

Feb 1: potluck (Doris)  

Feb 8: M4W4B  

Feb. 15:  

Feb. 22: Witnessing Peace, Worship Sharing with photography.  

Sharon has indicated that childrenôs committee would like 5th  Sunday second hours to be 

intergenerational.   

 
January  items  

    9. Rosemary Harrisôs Memorial service was held Sat., Jan 10, at CTS Lutheran Church. Many 

Friends were in attendance and moved by the many messages honoring Rosemary's life and 

impact on others.  

   10. State of the Meeting -  We seek a volunteer to author state of the meeting report; 

attending second hour Jan 18 would be helpful.  We also ask that each committee clerk discuss 

this at their meeting and provide further input either to Susan or the author. Sharon Trent 

volunteered to write the State of the Meeting Report and her offer was gratefully 

accepted by the Meeting. Don Goldstein offered to collaborate.  

11.  An aide from Maria Cantwell's office is seeking groups willing to be on record as opposed 

to Israelôs treatment of Palestine.  After discussio n for clarity, Friends approved 

going on record publicly on this issue.  

12.Ministry and Counsel has joyfully received Lopez Worship Group's request to be under the 

care of Bellingham Friends Meeting. We seek approval for formation of an oversight 

committee  (Susan, Don, Doris, Janine) .  
 

Lopez Island Worship Group: (Jerry Graville reporting). At our December M4W4B, we 

approved a minute asking for transfer of their care relationship to Bellingham Friends Meeting 

from Salmon Bay Meeting. Over the next four to six months, we will be appointing Friends to be 

on a joint  oversite committee that includes both Bellingham and Lopez friends, and look at our 
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process, our committee structure, and consider whether we are ready to become a preparative 

meeting.  

 Don G. not ed that the joint committee would be a single, standing committee reporting 

to both Meetings. They will hold two meetings per year in Bellingham, two meetings per year on 

Lopez and try also to gather at each Quarterly Meeting. The proposal is that Susan R. , Don G., 

Doris F. and Janine B. be the first Bellingham members of the Committee, and that the term be 

two years for two of them (to be determined by the Oversight Committee), and one year each 

for the other two, and that all subsequent nominations go thr ough Nominating Committee for 

two -year terms. Friends approved this proposal to create a standing committee of this 

composition and to accept the proposal above in its entirety.  

 Bellingham Friends are invited to attend Meeting for Worship on Lopez and can  

email Lopezfriends@gmail.com  to find out when and where Meeting will be. (They worship 

in members' homes.) Lopez Friends are available to pick people up at the ferry, so you can 

save money and time by walking on the ferry rather than driving. Jerry will contact Betty, 

our newsletter editor, with the Lopez schedule of Meeting times and places, so it also can 

appear in our newsletter.  

 
 December 7, 2008 Meeting for Worship for Business of the Lopez Island Worshi p Group  approved the 

following minute:  
 
ñThe Lopez Island Worship Group requests that Bellingham Friends Meeting take us under its care 

effective January 2009.  It is our sense that this care relationship will meet the needs our Worship 

Group identified in  our June 2008 Business Meeting:  
¶ We seek a relationship based in trust and respect that will provide assistance to us as we explore 

and prepare for possible Preparative Meeting status.  
¶ We seek interaction with a Monthly Meeting to become more familiar wit h and experience Quaker 

process and practices. We recognize our responsibilities and that a care - relationship is a two -way 
street.  

¶ We request that the Oversight Committee be conscious of the demands of a small meeting, and 
be open to our experimentation wi th a committee structure based on our needs.  

At this time we are not asking to be recognized as a Preparative Meeting.  Over the course of the next 4 -6 
months we will undertake the following steps before asking for such recognition: 1) appoint people 
from our Worship Group to the joint Oversight Committee with Bellingham Friends Meeting, and 2) 
begin work on Preparative Meeting structure, which includes determining our Preparative Meeting 
committee structure and discerning our geographic scope.  

We look for ward to working out details of the care relationship with Bellingham Friends Meeting.  
We thank Salmon Bay Monthly Meeting for the sustenance they have provided during our care 
relationship with them.ò 

 

 

 

   13. Virginia Herrick's nomination to Nominating Committee has seasoned for two months 

because of the cancellations in December. Friends approved her nomination.  

Friends Earth Care: (Mimi, co - clerk, reporting):   

1. Eco Suggestion of the Month ï Scrub pollutants from indoor air with plants ï spider plants , 

palms, rubber plants, Boston ferns are especially effective. Mimi has lots of spider plant starts 

available if anyone would like to have one.  

2. Speak Truth To Power ïBills to strengthen federal infrastructure addressing environmental 

justice -  S2549 an d HR 5132 ï to ensure that there will not be dumping grounds for another 

community's garbage just because of lower economic status. These bills were introduced in 

2008 but not acted on yet.   Please write your congressperson +/or senators.  

3. FEC plans to w ork on a list of where to recycle everyday items and to try to revive and 

stimulate the list of items to share.  

4. Next meeting will be February 2 at 7 pm at Doris' house  

 

Finance Committee: Don G. (treasurer) and John Hatten (clerk) reporting:  

mailto:Lopezfriends@gmail.com



